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Diary of events     Back to contents       
 
Council usually meets on the first Wednesday of each month. If you plan to attend please 
check date & time with the Hon. Sec. (from whom minutes are available to members). Any 
member can attend, but must give advance notice if wishing to speak.  

 
Visitors & guests are welcome at any of our meetings.  If contact details are given, please 
contact the leader beforehand, and make yourself known on arrival.  We hope you will 
enjoy the meeting, and consider joining the Society.   To join, visit https://bristolnats.org.uk  
and click on membership.  Members are members of ALL the sections. 
  

JANUARY  2018  
Wed 24 NB Change: Nick Wray on the Botanic Garden Botany 19:30 page 11 
Wed 31 AGM + Members’ evening Geology 19:30 page 15 

FEBRUARY 2018  
Thu 1  Midweek Walk: Rodway, Siston, Goose Green Society 10:00 page 4 
Sun 4 Severn Beach & New Passage Ornithology 09:00 page 20 

Mon 12 Section AGM + Talk Invertebrate 19:30 page 16 
Wed 14 Britain’s Treasure Islands Ornithology 19:30 page 20 
Wed 21 Society Talk:  “Why Trout?” Society 19:30 page 5 
Wed 28 AGM + year reports (NB Date Change) Botany 19:30 page 11 

Wed 28 Visit to Univ. Geology Collection Geology 19:30 page 15  

MARCH 2018  
Sun 25 Conifers Botany 11:00 page 11 
Sun 25 BNS Geology stall at BRISTOL ROCKS! Geology 11-4 page 15 
Wed 28 AWT B-lines Botany  page 11 
 
 

OTHER ITEMS OF INTERE ST 
Pliosaurus! at Bristol Museum & Art Gallery until 18 Feb.  page 23 

Sat 3 Feb.  Watercolour workshop  Botanic Garden 10:00 page 23 
Sun 4 Feb. Special tour with Curator Botanic Garden 10:30 page 23 
Tue 6 Feb. “Wild Bristol” Gorge & Downs 19:00 page 24 

Wed 7 Feb.–18 Apr. Weekly Drawing classes Botanic Garden 11:00 page 23 
Sat 10 Feb. Avon Gorge Goats Gorge & Downs 10:30 page 24 
Thu 15 Feb. Bird Box building (for children)  Gorge & Downs 10:00 page 24 

Sat/Sun 17/18 Feb. Chinese New Year celebrations. Bristol City Museum and Art Gallery.  
 Visit the Botanic Garden’s display   Botanic Garden 10:00 page 23 
Thu 22 Feb Combining Trees & Crops Avon Organic Gp. 19:00 page 23 

Thu 22 Feb. Friends’ lecture: Urban Peregrines   Botanic Garden 19:30 page 23 
 
Sat 3 Mar. Lichens on the Downs Gorge & Downs 10:30 page 24 

Sun 18 Mar. BTO Conference Ornithology 09:30 page 21 
Thu 22 Mar. Polytunnels & Greenhouses Avon Organic Gp. 19:00 page 23 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

   
  

https://bristolnats.org.uk/


4 

 

SOCIETY ITEMS 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Subscription Renewal  2018     Subscriptions were due on 1st January  
Current rates:  Single Membership  £25-00 ‘Household’ £35-00  Student £10-00 
Payment options: 

¶ By cheque (“Bristol Naturalists’ Society) to the Membership Secretary (below).  

¶ Bank Transfer / Standing Order to: Lloyds TSB:  Account number: 00697372:    
Sort code: 30-92-13 

If you pay by bank transfer, please quote your name as a reference,  otherwise there is 
no way of linking the payment with your membership. 
Please note: 

¶ If you don’t wish to renew your membership, please let me know – this greatly helps 
to reduce the administrative workload involved with subscription reminders. 

      Many thanks for your support. 

                                Margaret Fay  

Membership Secretary:  81 Cumberland Road, Bristol BS1 6UG /  mmfay@btinternet.com 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

  

SOCIETY MID - WEEK WALK                                    Contents / Diary       

Thursday, 1st February 

Rodway, Siston Common and Goose Green circuit;  

about four miles 
Meet at 10 am at the Rodway Hill Interpretation board, opposite Mangotsfield 
Secondary School, Rodway Hill, BS16 9LH. 

The walk involves the same Bitton railway track as in January but further north at 
Mangotsfield. I have not yet explored the route or the lunching arrangements but there 
is a choice of hostelries near our venue on the edge of Rodway Hill and all will be 
sorted out before the date. Most of the walk is through open, varied countryside 
without too much problem with mud. Please let me know if you are expecting to come 
on this walk. 

Tony Smith: 0117 965 6566: zikadens@blueyonder.co.uk 

 

mailto:membership@bristolnats.org.uk
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Flora 2020 
There are about 40 one-km squares that need to be surveyed this year, as they have not  
been visited since 2000. I will send a list to anyone interested; a two-hour visit will cover  
much of the habitat in a square, and it is an interesting challenge to see how many species 
can be found. Contact rlbland673@gmail.com         
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

Nature in Avon 
A reminder to everyone to consider writing up 2017 recording efforts, 
projects or observations for publication in vol. 77 of Nature in Avon. Short 
accounts and papers are both welcome, with illustrations.  

The deadline is March 31, 2018.  

Please send to dee.holladay@tiscali.co.uk 

 

  

SOCIETY TALK      Contents / Diary 
 

 

 

WHY TROUT?       7:30 p.m.  Wednesday, 21st February 
Speaker: Mike Blackmore  Conservation Officer for The Wild Trout Trust 

Westbury-on-Trym, Methodist Church, Westbury Hill, BS9 3AA 
 
Wild Trout are beautiful fish that play a very important role in the ecosystems of our 
rivers which themselves are vital highways of connectivity and biodiversity.   Whilst all 
elements of an ecosystem are important, Trout play a very special role.   Mike will 
explore the scenario of rivers, how they evolve, the problems that affect them, the 
species that depend on them, how those species interact and why Trout are special. 

mailto:rlbland673@gmail.com
mailto:dee.holladay@tiscali.co.uk
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PHENOLOGY                                                          Contents / Diary    

December weather swung sharply between warm and cold. There were seven frost nights, 
the first snow since March 2014, and a month’s worth of precipitation in the last week. The 
overall average was 8.8°C, cooler than last year, but by the year’s end there were still 31 
plant species in flower, the second highest total since 2000.  
The year as a whole was the driest since 1973. April had no rain and only three months 
were above average. The average maximum temperature over 15°C for an unprecedented 
fourth year in a row. The winter was warm, the spring the warmest since 2011, itself the 
second warmest ever, summer and autumn were average.  

Richard Bland 
 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 
 

 

Rosamund Kidman Cox, OBE 

BNS member Rosamund Kidman Cox has been honoured with an OBE in the New Year 
Honours List for Services to Wildlife Conservation - an honour richly deserved by the 
author of the annual compendium of the Wildlife Photographer of the Year exhibition, for 23 
years editor of the BBC Wildlife magazine.  (She also is included in your editor’s pantheon 
of distinguished naturalists, having once made a complimentary remark – passed on to him 
– about the BNS Bulletin) 
 
 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

Welcome to new members of BNS:   

Ms. Debra Clarke (Interests:  General); Miss Catherine Farnham (Mammals,  Ornithology,  
Geology); Miss Hannah Mitchell (General, Botany) 
 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

  

READING GROUP / BOOK CLUB 
 

          The Reading Group is a wide-ranging natural history book club 

      and welcomes new members.  You don’t have to be a member  

                   of the Society to join us.  We are recognised as a book club by the Bristol 

libraries service and so we are able to borrow a set of the book we want to read. 
 

Members have not yet met to decide on our next book. 

Contact: Tony Smith 0117 965 6566 zikadens@blueyonder.co.uk,  
for details of meeting places and times.   

 

javascript:handleMailto('mailto:zikadens@blueyonder.co.uk');return%20false;
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NATTY NEWS                                        Contents / Diary       
 

 

 
 

Coral Reefs. In his inimitable style, David Attenborough has brought the current, salient 
issues regarding our oceans to a public audience resulting in a huge wave of public 
interest. Here are two updates on how coral, which forms an important habitat that features 
within the Section talk on 14

th
 February, is faring.  In ‘Spatial and temporal patterns of 

mass bleaching of corals in the Anthropocene’ published in Science in January 2018, 
Hughes, et al., document a dramatic shortening of the gap between pairs of bleaching 
events caused by warming oceans, which threatens the future existence of these iconic 
ecosystems and the livelihoods of many millions of people.  They write, "The time between 
bleaching events at each location has diminished five-fold in the past 3-4 decades, from 
once every 25-30 years in the early 1980s to an average of just once every six years since 
2010". Lead author Prof Terry Hughes is Director of the ARC Centre of Excellence for 
Coral Reef Studies (Coral CoE).  He suggests that, "Before the 1980s, mass bleaching of 
corals was unheard of, even during strong El Niño conditions but now repeated bouts of 
regional-scale bleaching and mass mortality of corals has become the new normal around 
the world as temperatures continue to rise.  However, just a few days earlier on the 29h 
December, an article in zookeys described the discovery of three new species of 
zoantharians, relatives of the better-known hard corals and sea anemones that were 
discovered in southern Japan. The three new species belong to the genus 
Antipathozoanthus, which contains species that only live on top of black coral colonies but, 
surprisingly, one of the new species does not live on black corals, but instead in narrow 
cracks in coral reefs.  "We think that the new species, Antipathozoanthus obscurus, has 
evolved away from needing to be on top of black corals to take advantage of the available 
space in coral reef cracks," said lead researcher Hiroki Kise. "This is yet another example 
of how much diversity is right underneath our noses, but we still know nothing about it.  
Marine diversity of coral reefs is amazing, with new surprises all the time” said Kise, “and 
biodiversity scientists still have a lot more work to do”.      
 
 
The subject of Biodiversity is also in the mind of the Secretary of State for the 
Environment and Rural Affairs.  In a speech to the Oxford Farming Conference at the end 
of January, he recognised the loss of 97% of flowering grassland since the war and made 
the clearest statement to date that the current system of subsidies would change to be 
replaced by a scheme focused on supporting environmental benefits such as tree 
planting, wildlife and improving water quality.  However, organisations including the 
National Trust, RSPB and WWF are concerned that some existing protections, which 
mainly derive from EU law, could be lost after Brexit.  They have warned that the current 
EU withdrawal bill damages existing environmental law by omitting principles such as the 
existence of enforcement bodies.  They are asking for plans in relation to this to be 
published as soon as possible. 
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NATTY NEWS                                         Contents / Diary       

 
Dodder a parasitic plant that can cause major damage to crops every year, and can also 
silence the expression of genes in the host plants from which it obtains water and nutrients. 
This cross-species gene regulation, which includes genes that contribute to the host plant's 
defence against parasites, has never before been seen from a parasitic plant.  Regarding 
the content of a paper entitled, ‘MicroRNAs from the parasitic plant Cuscuta campestris 
target host messenger RNAs’ published in Nature in January 2018 by Saima Shahid, et 
al., one of the authors, Professor Michael J. Axtell at writes, "Unlike most plants that get 
energy through photosynthesis, dodder siphons off water and nutrients from other plants 
by connecting itself to the host vascular system using structures called haustoria. We were 
able to show that, in addition to the nutrients that flow into dodder from the host plant 
across the haustoria, dodder passes microRNAs into its host plant that regulate the 
expression of host genes in a very direct way."  MicroRNAs are very short bits of nucleic 
acid - the material of DNA and RNA - that can bind to messenger RNAs that code for 
protein. This binding of microRNA to messenger RNA prevents the protein from being 
made, either by blocking the process directly or by triggering other proteins that cut the 
messenger RNA into smaller pieces. Importantly, the small remnants of the messenger 
RNA can then function like additional microRNAs, binding to other copies of the messenger 
RNA, causing further gene silencing.  A neat trick but perhaps worrying when many wild 
crops from which modern agricultural crops, such as wheat, are derived and that can be 
used to boost resistance, are being added to the IUCN Red List. 
 
 
Rivers & Neonicotinoids:  Buglife report that the first analysis of new monitoring data has 
revealed that British freshwaters are heavily contaminated with neonicotinoids. In fact, 88% 
of samples from 23 sites (16 in England, 4 in Scotland and 3 in Wales) were contaminated 
with neonicotinoids.  Eight rivers in England exceeded recommended chronic pollution 
limits, plus the two that were acutely polluted.  Populations of mayflies and other insects in 
these rivers are likely to be heavily impacted, with clear implications for fish and bird 
populations.  The worst contamination of all was found in the River Waveney in North 
Norfolk, samples from which exceeded the average annual chronic pollution limit; it also 
exceeded the acute pollution level for over a month, peaking at 1.03 μg/L. This would 
undoubtedly have impacted significantly on the insect life of the river.  Worryingly, the 
Waveney and another chronically polluted river, the Wensum, supply water to the Norfolk 
Broads, an internationally important wetland that supports many endangered aquatic 
species. The high Thiamethoxam readings (one of the five most commonly used 
neonicotinoids) indicate that the probable source of pollution in these rivers were the Sugar 
beet fields.   
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NATTY NEWS                                         Contents / Diary       
 
Whilst on the subject of factors that can affect health, an article entitled, 
Doses of Neighborhood Nature: The Benefits for Mental Health of Living with Nature was 
published in Bioscience at this time last year (Volume 67, Issue 2, February 2017).  In it, 
Cox, et al, looked the benefits of nature and green space on mental health.  To suggest 
that the experience of nature is beneficial to health is not a new theory but what made this 
study different was the attempt to quantify the ‘dose of nature’ required in the immediate 
vicinity of an individual’s home to make a difference.  The authors write, ‘We address two 
key questions. First, what components of nature are linked to positive mental-health 
outcomes? To answer this, we explore the relationships between three established self-
reported measures of mental health for depression, anxiety, and stress and five metrics of 
neighborhood nature (vegetation cover, estimated actual abundance and richness of birds, 
and the abundance and richness of birds that people are likely to experience’. Birds are 
used as a measure partly because they move around and are therefore experienced to 
some degree by everyone and partly because engagement with birds in some way has 
already been demonstrated to be a positive factor in the recovery of good mental health.  
They continue,  ‘Our second question is whether there is a threshold in the mental-health 
response. To answer this, we use dose–response modeling to estimate the point at which 
neighborhood vegetation cover (a tangible component of nature that relevant stakeholders 
can manage) influences the prevalence of depression, anxiety, and stress and the 
reduction in prevalence that could be achieved through enhanced exposure across the 
urban population’.  Whilst the authors are not referring to open green spaces specifically, it 
builds on a rich history of research that demonstrates the importance of nature to human 
health, both physical and mental, and argues that much of the billions of pounds spent on 
‘curative’ measures could be saved through achievable actions… 
  
- and finally, while on the subject of birds, 
The BTO has been looking at issues relating to where birds come from and factors relating 
to the way in which migratory birds respond to a changing environment.  Blackcaps, 
summer visitors to Britain in the past, are now spending the winter in Britain and Ireland in 
greater numbers than ever before – a change that scientists have linked to garden feeding 
and warmer temperatures.  To gain further information, last winter 36 Blackcaps were fitted 
with geolocators to track the birds’ movements.  They report that the first returning 
individual was captured on the 26

th
 November in a ‘Garden Bird Watch’ garden in 

Hampshire where it was tagged nine months earlier.  Preliminary analysis indicates that 
the bird left Britain at the end of March and spent the summer in France, before returning 
by early November – a reversal of the traditional pattern.   They ask, is this pattern the 
exception, or the rule?  Why did this bird decide to come north for the winter when it was 
already in southern France?  Is it the certainty of the availability of food in gardens? The 
plot thickens but scientists hope to find the answers to these questions and many others as 
the project continues.     
 

Lesley Cox, Hon. Sec. 
  

file:///C:/Users/David%20and%20Ann/Documents/BNS/BNS%20Drafts/bull-567feb18web.docx%23Cover
file:///C:/Users/David%20and%20Ann/Documents/BNS/BNS%20Drafts/bull-567feb18web.docx%23Diary
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Society Walk Report:                         Contents / Diary       
 

The Society Mid-week Walk at Bitton, January, 4
th

 2018. 
I have to admit that I am no good on recognising birds: bugs, hoppers and beetles, yes, but 
one new-comer who found us through social media regularly carries out systematic 
butterfly walks in her patch in St Werburghs, and other new people were able to promise 
us to see the Hawfinch at St Anne’s chapel, which came to pass, as well as hearing the 
Nuthatch, seeing the Jay: with Robin, Blackbird, Chaffinch, Dunnock, Great Tits, Bluetits, a 
Greenfinch, and as many as 8 Goldfinch. I always stress that it is so important for people to 
‘join in’, not to worry to join the Bristol Naturalists’ Society. The contributions made by 
everyone on this walk points up the true value of participation.  We as a Society must do 
whatever we can to welcome without condition.  

Normally I would not walk through woodland in stormy weather where missiles can 
descend from a great height and do grievous damage to one’s unprotected braincase. The 
aftermath we see is twigs and small branches showered on the paths, even the well-
tended paths through the nature reserve at Willsbridge. Recent gales named Dylan and 
Eleanor had blown very hard and provided a rich harvest for numerous dogs to take timber 
home so, today, one was unlikely to suffer from being hit by falling branches. Instead, there 
was evidence of newly acquired outdoor clothing worn for the first time since Xmas. It is 
important to recce a route beforehand (which is how I knew about ‘the wood thrown down 
from the trees’) but on the day, I took it riskily in a right-hand circularity (opposite to my 
anti-clockwise recce). The risk is that one might not follow the marked route exactly, which 
occasioned a certain proprietor to be considerably enraged (one wonders if ‘apoplectic’ 
might be a more suitable epithet for the reaction) as we trod lightly up to a gate, with the 
information that trespassers would be prosecuted. One apologised profusely of course, 
and quickly found the correct path, signed with a distinctive yellow arrow barely two metres 
to our left. We were aiming for Londonderry Wharf on the river Avon, to which we had been 
so accurately directed by that helpful landowner. Here we saw a lone Buzzard and later on, 
a Sparrowhawk. This is where the ‘Dramway’, an incline railway that brought coal from 
mines at Cadbury Heath finally loaded onto barges on river Avon. In fields up Willsbridge 
Hill we noted several plants in flower (Shepherd’s Purse, Red Dead-nettle, Common Field 
Speedwell, Meadow Buttercup, Common Mouse-ear, Chickweed, Charlock, Groundsel and 
Dandelion). Later, White Dead-nettle, whose flowers were sucked to taste nectar, were 
found in the hedgerow. Many plants of Salad Burnet indicated a calcareous soil but were 
not in flower. Recent rains made the field descent passable but very slippery (Here is the 
importance of carrying out a recce, since the natural route following Siston Brook in dry 
November hardly crossed any contours but it was virtually impassable due to mud) and 
then we successfully crossed the busy main road to get to the Nature Reserve at 
Willsbridge where the Siston Brook was in spate. Here we were pleased to see a Dipper 
‘dipping’ at the water’s edge, diving into the turbid water, and flying very low over the water 
surface negotiating the stream’s sinuous course. We then climbed the path which still had 
remnants of rails from the dramway. We crossed the precipitous valley of Siston Brook by 
an enormous eighteenth century bridge, filling the narrow defile enabling the dramway to 
be a simple slope. Up from here we were shown the dark, leathery plates of the bracket 
fungus called Turkey Tails growing on decaying wood, and told how to distinguish it from 
similar forms by their whitish undersides. We carried on up the hill to the church with the 
Hawfinch in the Yew trees, then down to the road and then we climbed 53 steps up to the 
level of Bitton Station with only a short walk to get to the café where some of us dined in a 
swanky dining car. Not quite the Orient Express, but then this was us looking for wildlife in 
East Bristol. My sincere thanks to everyone for contributing to the tally of wildlife seen. 

Tony Smith 
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BOTANY SECTION 
PRESIDENT:- Clive Lovatt 07 851 433 920 (clivemlovatt@gmail.com)      Contents / Diary       
HON. SEC:- David Hawkins   ecoteric@googlemail.com  

 

IMPORTANT NOTICE 
As a late change, the indoor meetings planned for Wednesdays 24 
January (AGM and Botanical Finds in 2017 in the Bristol Region) and 
28 February (Development of the University of Bristol Botanic 
Garden) have had to be switched.  The February meeting details 
below are therefore the same as those which appeared in the Bulletin 
for January 2018 (AGM and Botanical Finds).   
 
As this Bulletin appears after our January meeting, we have 
circulated the details and timings of both meetings by email to the 
general membership through the BNS Hon. Secretary, and also to 
regular attendees of the Botany Section meetings.  We have also 
updated the BNS website diary accordingly.  To the minority of the 
membership we have not reached and who might therefore have 
missed Nick Wray’s lecture on the Development of the University of 
Bristol Botanic Garden, we apologise.   
 

I NDOOR MEETINGS  
Indoor meetings are held from October to March on the 4th Wednesday in the month at 
7.30pm - 9.30pm in the Westbury-on-Trym Methodist Church, Westbury Hill, BS9 3AA.  
The church is on a bus route and has a free public car park beside it.   

AGM AND BOTANICAL FINDS IN 2017 IN THE BRISTOL REGION 
Helena Crouch and Clive Lovatt   Wednesday 28 February, 7.30 pm 
AGM and recordersô reports of the yearôs botanical discoveries.  The evening will begin 
with a short AGM during which Clive Lovatt will be pushed upstairs as Section President 
with David Hawkins ï a polymath of natural history ï coming in as Hon. Secretary.  The 
BSBI Vice-county Recorders for N Somerset and W Gloucestershire will then give 
presentations about finds in their respective areas.   

 
For your Diary 
 

Sunday 25 March 2018  ï Clare and Mark Kitchen ï Know your conifers.  An all-day field 
meeting in the Forest of Dean, starting 11 am. 
 

Wednesday 28 March 2018  ï Avon Wildlife Trust on B-lines.  From a Buglife leaflet: ñB-
Lines will create a network of wildflower-rich routes, providing important habitat for bees, 
butterflies and other insect pollinators, enabling wildlife to move across the landscape, and 
making local areas more attractive for people to live and work in.ò 

  

mailto:clivemlovatt@gmail.com
mailto:ecoteric@googlemail.com
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BOTANICAL NOTES                                                              Contents / Diary       
 

Indoor meeting reports  
 
CLARENCE BICKNELL AND THE BRISTOL BOTANISTS, Graham Avery, Wednesday 22 
November 2017  
Some 20 of us, including two non-members, enjoyed a delightful and well-paced evening 
hearing the Vice-President of the Clarence Bicknell Association talk about Clarence 
Bicknell and his meetings with three Bristol Botanists in 1907 and 1911, who signed his 
visitors’ book, illustrated with local plants.   
 
Some of the presentation is expected to be published in our 2017 Proceedings and in the 
meantime anyone who missed the talk should visit the Association’s website 
http://www.clarencebicknell.com/. In particular, the short film The Marvels of Clarence 
Bicknell which we were shown can be accessed via the home page, with Clarence, with 
long white beard and linen jacket portrayed by a modern-day Bicknell.   
 
At the end of the talk, the speaker, who had travelled from a meeting in Brussels to be with 
us, demonstrated his mastery of his subject, giving an erudite answer to the question 
“What would Clarence Bicknell, a British man living in Europe and a passionate 
Esperantist, have thought about Brexit?”   It seemed wholly in line with the cultural tone of 
the evening when the speaker was presented with a bottle of Chateauneuf du Pape, and 
his Italian wife (and driver for the evening) a small bouquet of flowers.   
 
THE HOLLY AND THE IVY: a botanical Christmas with the BNS Botanical Committee. 
Wednesday 27 December 2017 
A dozen of us enjoyed an evening of good cheer, with brief talks by a majority of those 
present.  To judge from the Sectionôs Minute Books of 60-70 years ago, a member from 
those days (such as Ivor Evans whom I mentioned in the notice in the last Bulletin) could 
have walked in and found the proceedings much as they were in their day ïexcept of 
course for the computer and electronic projector.  
 
Richard Bland opened the evening with a presentation about his records of plants in flower 
at New Year on a standard walk along the edge of the Downs and into Clifton.  Over 17 
years, only two plants (one, the humble Daisy) had been in flower on every occasion.  
December temperatures were shown to be the best predictor of the count.  Clive Lovatt 
followed with two books, the recently published Discovery of the Native Flora of Britain and 
Ireland, which includes 12 species first recorded in print from the Avon Gorge.  He then 
passed round from his library one of three volumes of Costeôs Flore de France, published 
in the 1900s, in which every one of the 4,700 line-drawings was hand-coloured.  Many but 
not all of the plants are ótickedô as seen.  Was this an authorôs or illustratorôs copy?  
 
David Hawkins told us about his fear of flying and how he got over it with a short flight to 
the Scilly Isles, and showed us images of some of the special plants of the islands.  At the 
Sectionôs meeting last March, Jenny Brooks, talked to the presenter Matthew Oates about 
painting butterflies in miniature.  He kindly supplied some photographs, including his 
favourite Purple Emperor, and Jenny showed us her three finished works, one of which 
had been short-listed for an award.    
 

http://www.clarencebicknell.com/
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Helena Crouch delivered the annual botanical ñquizzleò with photos of plants ï mostly from 
our excursions ï for identification.  The ósting in the tailô was that we were asked to name 
the current family, a gentle reminder that DNA analysis has necessitated some re-
allocation, for instance with the addition of semi-parasitic plants into the Broomrape family 
and the splitting of the Lily family into nine.  John Martin gave a presentation about a 
botanical meeting on Skye, led by Ian Green, one of the authors of the Flora of the Bristol 
Region (2000).  One of the highlights was the tiny annual Iceland-purslane, a native 
species first identified as British in 1950.                                 Contents / diary           
 
Mark Kitchen ended the evening with a couple of books of local interest.  The 
Gloucestershire Naturalist for 2016 had just been published and contains the GNSôs 
botanical recordersô annual report (by himself and his wife Clare) for 2016, and includes 
plants of interest found in part of the traditional county including in the northern half of the 
Bristol Region.  There is a copy in the BNS Library.  A recent field guide on Grassland 
Fungi was primarily based on surveys in the Lower Wye Valley, and so was highly 
recommended.    
 
Special thanks to Tony Smith, for organising and delivering the now-traditional non-
alcoholic punch, and to Lesley Cox for ensuring the availability of the venue.    
 

Dandelion salad  
An early Minute Book of the Section includes lists of weekly field meetings held during the 
preparation of the Flora of the Bristol Coal-field which was completed in 1886.  About a 
dozen of the first-year meetings are written up.  In one, my distant predecessor Hon Sec, J 
W White, records collecting dandelion leaves for a salad to his ópeculiarô taste.  As a 
pharmacist, he would have been well-aware of its diuretic property, which gives rise to its 
common name in France Pissenlit.   
 

New Year Plant Hunts  
With encouragement from BSBI, New Year Plant Hunts are becoming increasingly popular, 
and anyone can submit lists of plants found in flower over a 4-day period around New Year 
during a three-hour walk.  This year there were 600 lists, just over 9,000 records and 640 
species, all up on the previous year.  On 1 January 2018 no less than 22 members and 
friends of the Somerset Rare Plants Group met at Clevedon and recorded 74 species, 
placing them 6

th
 nationwide, though that was down a place from the previous year.  

Unsurprisingly, counts increase southwards and in proximity to the coast.  In the Avon 
Gorge and nearby, several plants seen in flower the previous day were not even in bud 
(e.g. Alexanders and all bar one plant of Herb Robert), but we got 56 and came 15

th
 =.  We 

would have been higher if all four microspecies of bramble flowering unseasonably had 
been included.   
 
Clare and Mark Kitchen had 52 around Thornbury, including two snowdrops.  Straddling 
VC6 and VC34, Alex Morss had 32, including White Rocket, Diplotaxis erucoides and 
Common Cornsalad, Valerianella locusta.  Richard Bland submitted a series of lists, 
including a nil report from within Leigh Woods, with 31 for Clifton Downs and Clifton.  Given 
the recent cold weather, with snow, the counts were generally higher than I had expected.  
 
  

file:///C:/Users/David%20and%20Ann/Documents/BNS/BNS%20Drafts/bull-567feb18web.docx%23Contents
file:///C:/Users/David%20and%20Ann/Documents/BNS/BNS%20Drafts/bull-567feb18web.docx%23Diary
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PLANT RECORDS                               Contents / diary           
The mystery plant from beside Chew Valley Lake in the last Bulletin was identified by 
Helena Crouch and did indeed turn out to be a Salvia, S. hispanica, otherwise known as 
Chia.  It may prove to be a first British record.  Helena writes that (despite the name) ñit is 
native to Mexico and Central America, hence its extreme tenderness.  Chia seeds are sold 
for human consumption (Rupert Higgins had some on a kitchen shelf), but I believe they 
are also included in bird seed mixes, so this would make more sense than it being a 
garden escape, growing as it does with sunflowers, flax and oats and barleyò.  
 
Also referred to in the last Bulletin were narrow-leaved Oraches on the central reservation 
of a dual carriageway in Avonmouth which I thought might or might not be Grass-leaved 
Orache, which I know from Sand Bay, but which is a quite frequent roadside halophyte in 
Eastern England.  I'm still unsure and wonder if it might be a form of Common Orache 
lacking the otherwise diagnostic basal points on its lower leaves.   
 
As it hadnôt been reported in Somerset for almost 20 years, Liz McDonnell and I were 
delighted to find three small patches of Four-leaved Allseed, Polycarpon tetraphyllum, in 
the kerbstones of the A370 where it passes over the railway south of Uphill.  
Extraordinarily, the most recent record had been 2 km north, in the grounds of a Weston-
super-Mare college, where it had been thought to be a relict native.  I later walked along 
several miles of footpath north and south of the new site, without finding more, leading to 
the suspicion that at the new site it should be regarded as a casual introduction.   
 
Whilst on a New Year Plant Hunt, amongst patches of Hard-grass, Parapholis strigosa, 
with fresh green inflorescence stalks, I found vegetative Sea Pearlwort, Sagina maritima, 
on the cobbled slipway at the south end of the Portway.  Also occurring on or very close by 
the two other slipways (Pill and Shirehampton) on the Avon below Bristol, this is the first 
record for the Avon Gorge and may well have been overlooked there in the past, rather 
than being a new arrival along the Portway - it grows as a road-verge halophyte in 
Shirehampton down to Horseshoe Bend.   
 

Rupert Higgins reported finding Sorghum (S. bicolor) beside Cheddar Reservoir and (whilst 

driving) a single plant of Narrow-leaved Ragwort Senecio inaequidens by the A38 in Filton.   
John Martin tells me that the pretty Annual Beard-grass, Polypogon monspeliensis, has 
been growing near the harbourside at the bottom of Jacobôs Wells Road.   
 
If youôve found any interesting plants, please let me know.   
 

Clive Lovatt, Shirehampton, 7 January 2018 

 
 

  

file:///C:/Users/David%20and%20Ann/Documents/BNS/BNS%20Drafts/bull-567feb18web.docx%23Contents
file:///C:/Users/David%20and%20Ann/Documents/BNS/BNS%20Drafts/bull-567feb18web.docx%23Diary
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GEOLOGY SECTION 

PRESIDENT: David Clegg    dkc42el@gmail.com  
HON. SEC.: Richard Ashley, richardwashley@gmail.com Tel: 01934 838850 
 

 

 

LECTURE MEETINGS                                     Contents / diary           
Lecture meetings take place in room G8, Wills Memorial Building, University of Bristol, BS8 
1RJ. For those unfamiliar with this venue: Enter the Wills Building via main entrance and 
walk ahead between the two staircases. Turn left when you reach some display cases and 
follow the corridor round. Room G8 is on your right. 
 

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING AND MEMBERS’ MEETING  
Wednesday 31 January, 7.30 p.m. 

The Geology Section’s Annual General meeting will consider the report on Section 
activities during 2017 and appoint the officers and committee to serve for 2018.  
 

It will be followed by presentations or short talks by members of the Section. Displays of 
rocks and fossils by members will be especially welcome as will short talks on any aspect 
of geology. This will be an occasion for members to socialize and really get to know each 
other so please do come along.  
 

VISIT TO UNIVERSITY OF BRISTOL GEOLOGY COLLECTION 
Claudia Hildebrandt  Wednesday 28 February 2018, 7.30 p.m. 
Claudia Hildebrandt has kindly offered to show members of the BNS round the Geology 
Collection of the School of Earth Sciences, University of Bristol. 
It will be a very interesting evening. Please meet in the area behind the double glass doors 
at the entrance to the School of Earth Sciences. 
 

BRISTOL ROCKS! Sunday 25th March 2018 
This year’s Bristol Rocks! will be taking place on Sunday 25

th
 March at Bristol Museum & 

Art Gallery. The Museum will be welcoming stalls from the University of Bristol, running 
tours to the geology stores, fossil handling tables run by the University of Bristol’s Dinosaur 
Society and running craft activities amongst other things.  
  

This family focused day of celebrating geology is now in its 5
th
 year and seems to be ever 

popular! The day is focused on encouraging people to engage with geology through the 
collections cared for at the museum, meeting local experts and through local specialist 
groups such as the BNS.  
 

The BNS Geology Section will be running a stall at this event. It will feature among 
things Coal Measures plant fossils from the Lower Writhlington Colliery tip at Radstock, 
which is one of the premier sites for these fossils in the country. Radstock Museum 
recently arranged for the tip to be turned over to expose fresh material. This was financed 
by grants from BNS, a local regeneration fund and Wessex Water. It is intended to 
encourage people to attend a fossil hunt at the Tip in April. The stall will need to be 
manned throughout the day and to achieve this we will need the support of BNS members. 
If you can help please contact the Section Secretary. 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

  

mailto:dkc42el@gmail.com
mailto:richardwashley@gmail.com
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INVERTEBRATE SECTION 
PRESIDENT:  Robert Muston    0117 924 3352     Contents / Diary       
Hon. SECRETARY: Moth Broyles   mothbroyles@gmail.com   07809 281421  
 

 
 

 

 

 
 

 

AGM 
Invertebrate Section AGM and Talk   7.30pm, Monday , 12th February 

Westbury Methodist Church 
The brief formalities of the AGM will be followed by a talk by Mark Bushell, Curator of 
Invertebrates at the Bristol Zoological Society. 
 
Mark has been at Bristol Zoological Society since 2010, having previously studied 
invertebrates as a private individual. He is Chair of the BIAZA Terrestrial Invertebrate 
Working group and Chair of EAZA’s Terrestrial Invertebrate Taxon Advisory Group. He 
also oversees the Invertebrate Regional Collection Plan for EAZA, and works closely with 
the IUCN Species Survival Commission on the Spider & Scorpion and Grasshopper 
Specialist Groups, being Co-Chair of the latter.  Mark has worked on many key 
invertebrate conservation projects, including fen raft spiders, Polynesian tree snails, the 
Crau Steppe grasshopper and the spiky yellow woodlouse. In addition he holds the 
European studbooks for Gooty ornamental spiders and coordinates the European ex-situ 
programmes for Desertas wolf spiders, the Lord Howe Island stick insect and the Frégate 
island giant tenebrionid beetle. 
 
 
 

I NVERTEBRATE NOTES FOR FEBRUARY 2018            
Snow, shortly before and just after Christmas 2017 was unusual compared to recent years.  
However, a ‘hard’ winter is generally considered a good one for our native insect species 
which are adapted to cold weather as it prevents them emerging from hibernation early and 
so depleting their fat reserves which may be fatal.  Despite this there have still been 
reports of species out of season eg a Common Quaker Moth in Richard Pooley’s moth trap 
on 20 December, a species of March and April normally.  What is noticeable with the 
weather is the way the temperatures seem to see-saw between cold and mild. 
 
If looking for a late Christmas present, the latest volume in the New Naturalist series 
‘Beetles’ should be published by the time you are reading this. At the start of January there 
have been some very high tides visible in the Avon Gorge and elsewhere, with the levels 
increased by the wild storms arriving from the south west.  This is a time to perhaps search 
the debris pushed up at high tide as it can be a rewarding location for beetle hunting, but 
please do always take great care near the water. 
 
2018 sees the return of the biannual ‘National Insect Week’ run by the Royal Entomological 
Society.  This year it will be from 18 to 24 June and if you would like to get involved in 
arranging an event in our area please do contact the Invertebrate Section asap.   
 

Ray Barnett  
06/01/18 

  

mailto:mothbroyles@gmail.com
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Urban Buzz project needs more support            Contents / Diary       

 
 

 
 

 

 

 
 

It is well known that pollinators are in 
significant decline. Buglife, the Invertebrate 
Conservation Trust, aims to help combat this 
with the national Urban Buzz project. Recently 
launched in Bristol the project will inject colour 
and wildlife back into the Greater Bristol area, 
transforming mown and unused urban spaces 
into vibrant areas, buzzing with life!  
 
T  

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

Urban Buzz project is funded by The Biffa Award, Garfield Weston Foundation and 
supported by players of People’s Postcode Lottery and will run until March 2019.   
100 sites across Greater Bristol will be made more pollinator friendly with the support of 
Bristol City Council, Friends-Of groups and a huge team of volunteers. Work has already 
started with volunteers planting wildflowers, orchards and meadows. At Eastville Park, the 
ambitious task of planting 15,000 Crocus bulbs is underway!  

 
 

 

 We need your help! 

 We are looking for: 
         Local entomologist knowledge of pollinators in Greater Bristol area 
         Recorders to survey newly created meadows and other habitats for pollinators  
         Volunteers to help with habitat creation and restoration 
         More sites to transform! Community groups, organisations or individuals are 

invited to get in touch.  

Please contact Hayley on hayley.herridge@buglife.org.uk   

Urban Buzz Officer, Bristol  
Post: c/o Avon Wildlife Trust, 32 Jacobs Wells Road, Bristol, Avon BS8 1DR 

Website: https://www.buglife.org.uk/urban-buzz-bristol-0     

Follow us on Twitter @ buzz_dont_tweet and 'like' us on Facebook and connect with 
us on LinkedIn 

 

 

 
  

Photo © Robert Muston 

mailto:hayley.herridge@buglife.org.uk
https://www.buglife.org.uk/urban-buzz-bristol-0
https://twitter.com/Buzz_dont_tweet
http://www.facebook.com/pages/Buglife-The-Invertebrate-Conservation-Trust/198145980213198
http://www.linkedin.com/company/buglife
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LIBRARY  

BNS Library at Bristol City Museum & Art Gallery, BS8 1RL. 
HON. LIBRARIAN:  Jim Webster   jim.bnslibrarian@gmail.com. 
Open: Wed. 1.15pm-2.15pm, Sat. 10.15am-12.15pm.                 Contents / Diary       
NB: The Library will be closed on 23, 27, 30 Dec. and 3 Jan.  Final library opening in  
2017 on Wed. 20

th
 December, then closed for Christmas & New Year: reopening Sat. 

6
th

 January.         Committee member on duty: 0117 922 3651 (library opening hours). 
 

 

 

 

Access to the Society’s Proceedings and Nature in Avon online 
We are grateful to the Biodiversity Heritage Library and its participating institutions (Harvard and the Natural History 
Museum in particular) for digitising our Proceedings and Nature in Avon without charge and making them publicly 

available.  To access them you can google “Biodiversity Heritage Library” and use the search facilities, or you can go 
direct to our own index pages at: http://biodiversitylibrary.org/bibliography/98898#/summary (for the Proceedings, i.e. 
up to 1993); and http://biodiversitylibrary.org/bibliography/99328#/summary (for Nature in Avon, from 1994 to date) 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

Do Invertebrates Bug You?   

Which is your favourite group of invertebrates?  Spiders? Butterflies? Jelly fish? Plankton?   
Grandfathers?  Book Worms?  Come on, surely you have got to have an interest, or a 
special awareness, in one invertebrate group at least – even woodworm beetles - or just, 
what has bitten you,  haven’t you?  When you walk around a garden, or on a field outing, or 
at the seaside, there must be moments when you wish you knew a little more about 
identification or the life cycle of one of our many creatures without a backbone.  Watching 
fantastic programmes like “Blue Planet II” must stir some thoughts of finding out more.  
Well that is where the BNS Library can help, possibly to open up new horizons and give 
you a special project and challenge for 2018.   

There is an issue in dealing with invertebrates in that some need a hand lens, or even a 
microscope to see them effectively.   So if your eyesight is not too special aim at butterflies, 
dragonflies, ground beetles, jelly fish and similar sized creatures.  Smaller animals such as 
mites (some past special interests of mine included mites of stored food!), and parasites (I 
was into mites, ticks, fleas, bugs of mammals and birds!), then low and high resolution 
microscopes are needed, not just to see the specimens but to see the even smaller 
features by which they are identified.  Cameras can be a great help with these.  If your 
hearing is as bad as mine then forget trying to learn high frequency bird calls or crickets or 
(on holidays) cicadas calling. 

The material in the BNS Library covers most of the invertebrate groups.  I am not going to 
claim all – as I know the next BNS News would have a letter from someone saying that 
there was nothing on their interest!  One very exciting development in recent years has 
been the library’s acquisition, by purchases and by donations, of field guides to the flora 
and wildlife of many countries across the world.   The shelf space needed for these 
volumes is expanding regularly due particularly to the generosity of members who have 
been on “once in a lifetime” trips abroad and would like others to have a chance to plan 
trips in advance with the benefit of local knowledge, and to have time to get to know some 
of the species they are likely to encounter.  Particularly astonishing can be the realisation 
that Australia is almost the same size as U.S.A., with a very hot dry centre, and the wildlife 
and flora changes accordingly all across the continent.  Borrowing such field guides gives 
time for travellers to consider which they should look for in shops or online to purchase for 
their trip.  We have some ancient material by writers such as Darwin, reporting specimens 

mailto:jim.bnslibrarian@gmail.com
http://biodiversitylibrary.org/bibliography/98898#/summary
http://biodiversitylibrary.org/bibliography/99328#/summary


19 

 

found on their journeys.  It is so interesting to consider how such specimens were 
classified and reported upon 150 or more years ago.  Some volumes have line drawings or 
even hand painted illustrations.                                                       Contents / Diary       

The books in the collection range in “intensity” from chatty pictorial accounts, through New 
Naturalist general and special volumes, on to field guides to special areas, and to 
identification keys of varying complexity in terms of knowledge assumed or needed.  We 
have a large collection of the Royal Entomological Society’s Handbooks to the 
Identification of British Insects but many of these are too specialist for amateurs.  However 
the R.E.S. is now producing revised (popular) versions of many of these keys and, given 
demand from our members, the Library Committee will consider purchasing these too.   
Those who like to get involved in projects should look at Naturalists’ Handbooks and 
WILDGuide series, both of which usually include areas where further investigation may 
result in some valuable information being added.  

Among the books we used to have in the Library was the New Naturalist volume 
“Ladybirds”.  This was a sensation when published many years ago and the first print sold 
out in days, and the price of first edition soared.  We thought that we were fortunate that 
the purchase of our library copy was of the reprinted volume, but even that disappeared 
from our shelf.  We would welcome all members searching their book shelves in case this 
has been overlooked.  BNS books are stamped with a BNS Library ink stamp inside the 
front pages, and a barcode acquisition number identification is added also, so difficult to 
miss!   

In addition to books the Library has significant runs of the major national entomological 
magazines, including such modern delights as Antenna (R.E.S.), and The Dragonfly 
Society publications.  For those with special interest in local discoveries we have complete 
runs of the Proceedings of the Bristol Naturalists’ Society, which later became Nature in 
Avon.  Most current members receive these as part of their subscription, but remember 
that the first Proceedings was published in 1865, so there is a lot of information available to 
keen searchers. 

Members may borrow up to 6 books for periods of up to 3 months.  The Library information 
is as above or check out our website.   Do come and try something new and find happiness 
in 2018! 

Roger Symes.  Member of BNS Library Committee.   

From Tony Smith, a seasonal poem  

 

A Wet Winter           (from A Midsummer Night’s Dream) 
 

Therefore the winds, piping to us in vain, 
As in revenge have sucked up from the sea 
Contagious fogs; which, falling in the land, 
Has every pelting river made so proud 
That they have overborne their continents. 
The ox hath therefore stretched his yoke in  

vain, 
The ploughman lost his sweat, and the  

green corn 
Hath rotted ere his youth attained a beard. 

 
 
The fold stands empty in the drownèd field, 
And crows are fatted with the murrion flock, 
The nine men’s morris is filled up with mud, 
And the quaint mazes in the wanton green 
For lack of tread are undistinguishable. 
 

William Shakespeare (1564 – 1616) 
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ORNITHOLOGY SECTION 
PRESIDENT:-  Giles Morris, 01275 373917 danesmorris@btinternet.com    
HON SEC.:-   Lesley Cox  07786 437528  fledglingnat@icloud.com         Contents / Diary       

 

 

 
 

The birds of some of our far-flung islands are the theme for our indoor meeting this month 
and these are among the places where the wanderers of the world’s oceans, Albatrosses, 
come to rest, to engage in enchanting dances of courtship before breeding.  One such bird 
is a Laysan Albatross called ‘Wisdom’ who most truly must possess such a quality for she 
is 67 years old and the world’s oldest known wild bird who has managed thus far to avoid 
the myriad dangers of plastic ingestion and long line fishing hooks, etc., that all these birds 
must face in this polluted and dangerous environment.  The Laysan Albatross is classified 
as ‘Near Threatened’ but Wisdom is doing her bit to save her kind.  Over the Christmas 
period she laid another egg as she has done each year over recent years in defiance of the 
more usual pattern of every other year and she has raised around 38 chicks in her lifetime.  
Wisdom is also the oldest ringed bird in the world.  What’s her ring number?   0007 of 
course, or 007 tenfold so – cue the music and turn it all the way up to eleven. 
 

FIELD MEETING 

SEVERN BEACH & NEW PASSAGE  Sunday, 4th February 9 a.m. 
Leader: Giles Morris.     Tel: 07712 398903  
Meet at 09:00 - at Beach Road, Severn Beach, (ST539852, BS35 4PE). NB – this is the 
northern part of Beach Road next to the park below the Sea Wall. 

We will walk north along the sea wall towards New Passage and the Pilning Wetlands. 
As usual, how far we travel will depend on the time spent looking at wildlife along the route. 
The date and time/tide have been selected to maximize views of waders and wildfowl on 
the saltings.  We shall also check out the Pilning Wetlands which has been turning up a 
good variety of interesting species. Anyone with a telescope will find it very useful.  

The path is flat but could well be muddy especially beyond New Passage and is also 
exposed if the weather is inclement; appropriate footwear and clothing is advised. The 
meeting will end around 12:00. 

Please make sure you contact the leader by Friday 2
nd

 Feb if you intend to join us. 
 

LECTURE MEETING 
BRITAIN’S TREASURE ISLANDS  Wednesday, 14th February  
Speaker: Steve Nicholls   7:30 p.m. 

Westbury-on-Trym Methodist Church, Westbury Hill, BS93AA 
Few of us realise that counted among Britain’s wildlife are some of the biggest and most 
pristine coral reefs on Earth plus one of the world’s largest albatross colonies and several 
huge colonies of penguins. These creatures all live on the UK Overseas Territories, which 
range from the Caribbean and the tropical Indian Ocean to the Antarctic. Steve has visited 
many of the Overseas Territories over his thirty years as a wildlife film-maker and three 
years ago teamed up with explorer and naturalist Stewart McPherson to produce a series 
for the BBC in which Stewart visited all the Territories, looking at their wildlife and the 
problems it faces. In this talk, Steve takes us to these remote outposts of Empire to explore 
their wildlife spectacles and recount many of the stories that didn’t make it in to the film 
series.  He will also update us on the conservation challenges and successes faced by 
both the UK Government and NGOs like the RSPB in safeguarding our unique natural 
heritage. 

 

mailto:danesmorris@btinternet.com
mailto:fledglingnat@icloud.com
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Forward dates: Field Meeting - 10th March; Lecture Meeting – 14th March 
 

 

BTO South West conference                        Contents / Diary       
Book now to ensure a place. Full details are now available on the BTO website. 
Sunday 18th March 2018, 09:30 – 17:00, Wiltshire Music Centre, Bradford-on-Avon, BA15 
1DZ Tickets £20.00 per person, including refreshments and a buffet lunch.  Book online at 
www.bto.org/news-events/events , phone 01842 750050. 
Chair Stephen Moss, naturalist, writer, TV producer and broadcaster 
 

 

 

Breeding Bird Survey - 25th Anniversary 
This year will be the 25th anniversary of the Breeding Bird Survey (BBS).  BBS is the main 
scheme for monitoring population changes of our common breeding birds both nationally 
and within Avon.  It is organised by the BTO and involves just two early morning visits in 
the breeding season to an allocated 1km square.  Visits typically take about two hours 
each plus an extra visit in the first year to set up/check the route.  We also have a local 
'Avon BBS'  scheme which is similar but a little simpler and which adds considerably to our 
local knowledge. Observers can select their own squares in the Avon scheme.  Anyone 
can participate who can identify our common birds by sight and sound - and the emphasis 
really is on our common birds.  The Survey has always had strong support in the Avon 
Region - in 2017 we surveyed 239 1km squares and recorded 79224 birds, both record 
totals for the Region and it would be wonderful if we could improve further on our 
performance in this Anniversary year.  If you are interested in participating, or would like 
any further information about BBS,  please contact Dave Stoddard - 
dave.stoddard@tiscali.co.uk (0117 9246968) - you will be very welcome.   A training 
session will be organised early in the season. 
 

 

 

FIELD MEETING REPORT 
Sand Point and Middle Hope - Saturday 18

th
 Nov 2017 

There were some ominously large banks of black cloud off to the south as we gathered in 
the NT car park at Sand Point, but we were lucky and it stayed dry, if a little more windy 
than is ideal for birding. 

The eight of us started by checking the hedges and scrub around and above the carpark, 
where the shelter from the wind promised better birding. We were rewarded with a good 
mixed tit flock, which typically for the time of year turned up Goldcrest and Tree Creeper in 
addition to the tits. Calling Long-tailed tits seemed plentiful, but then a quieter piping call 
revealed a hidden Bullfinch, with one rosy-fronted male showing nicely, if briefly. A couple 
of Hawthorns still carried berries in the car park hedge and at least one Redwing was 
spotted amongst the many feeding Blackbirds. Our final bird before we moved up onto the 
headland was a Raven, which announced itself with typical deep cronks before flying over. 

The top of the ridge was too windy to be comfortable for birds or birders, so we moved 
rapidly on towards St Thomas’s Head and a little more shelter, picking up only Meadow 
Pipits and a skulking Dunnock along the ridge. At the northern end we had fine views of a 
pair of Stonechats and a Kestrel hanging in the wind. The low tide mud of Woodspring Bay 
added Curlew, Shelduck and Redshank and a big charm of Goldfinches buoyed us up for 
the return walk into the wind. 

The final list was 28 species, but any lack of quantity was made up for in quality on what 
was a very enjoyable morning’s walk.    
   Giles Morris 
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ORNITHOLOGY RECENT NEWS                                    Contents / Diary       
November can often be the best month for rarities in our area but from that point of 

view the quiet autumn continued. A drake Lesser Scaup was found at Chew on 12th - 

a rare bird but likely to be a regular returning individual - ducks are long-lived if they 

are lucky and they are also often site-faithful in winter. A Grey Phalarope at Chew the 

same day made for a memorable visit for a lucky few. Only the Lesser Scaup stayed, 

being still present in early 2018 at least. Chew also produced a Great Northern Diver 

on 11th and early in the month Great White Egret counts there reached a new high of 

34 on 2nd. Chew also produced an apparent Yellow-legged Gull with quite dense 

head streaking recalling the Azorean subspecies atlantis. This is a national rarity with 

just three records recently admitted to the British list. As the autumn progresses they 

lose their head streaking and get less distinctive and less identifiable, so whether the 

CVL bird is within acceptable limits remains to be seen. Bearded Tits were 

present at the lake during the month with a high count of 10 reported on 8th. 

Elsewhere there was a good smattering of Firecrests at a number of sites and 

Hawfinches also popped up here and there - both species had a very good 

autumn. The estuary produced 7 Avocets at OPS on 3rd and a Marsh Harrier 

there on 9th. The last real summer migrant was probably the tardy Swallow at 

Weston-super-Mare on 17th. 
 

Most of the notable birds in December were at the reservoirs where there were still 

good numbers of wildfowl and a few lingering waders despite rapidly rising water 

levels in a wet month. Perhaps the most popular was a splendid adult male Long-

tailed Duck at Chew that sometimes showed well close to the dam. It later moved to 

Barrow Gurney, where there was a 1w male last winter - might it be a returning bird? 

The rarest bird was also at Chew, a drake Lesser Scaup from 18th, with possibly a 

second on 24th but a lookalike hybrid could not be ruled out. During the month an 

impressive range of notable birds at Chew included up to 12 Great White Egret, 6 

Greater Scaup, 5 Bewick's Swans, 5 Water Pipits, 2 Bearded Tits, Cattle Egret from 

23rd and Little Stint until 19th. Nearby Blagdon Lake held at least 4 different Greater 

Scaup, Great White Egret and 2 Black-necked Grebes. Quite an impressive selection 

but of course any one visit to the lakes would with luck only produce a small selection 

of these. Elsewhere there were a few Hawfinches around including up to 5 at Newton 

St Loe and others near Willsbridge. Anywhere with a stand of fruiting Yew trees must 

be worth checking for this species this winter. Wintering passerines included Black 

Redstart at Weston-super-Mare, Firecrests at Willsbridge and on Brandon Hill and a 

Siberian Chiffchaff at Hoar Gout, Avonmouth. The oddest report of the month was of 

an Avocet on playing fields at Netham Park near the middle of Bristol on 28th. This 

bizarre sight was explained when it was discovered to have escaped from Bristol Zoo 

where the roof of one of the aviaries had blown off. 
 

John Martin 
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UNIVERSITY OF BRISTOL BOTANIC GARDEN 
The Holmes, Stoke Park Rd, Stoke Bishop, BS9 1JG.   

Booking: 0117 331 4906. www.bristol.ac.uk/botanic-garden 
Email: botanic-gardens@bristol.ac.uk  

 

 

Sat 3 Feb. 10am Watercolour workshop with Jackie Isard                  Contents / Diary       
Sun 4 Feb. 10.30-12pm Special tour with Curator, Nicholas Wray 
Wed 7 Feb. – 18 Apr. 11am-1pm Weekly.  

Drawing in the glasshouses with Sheena Vallely.  £138.  Book online. 
Sat/Sun 17/18 Feb. 10am-5pm Chinese New Year celebrations. Bristol City Museum and 
Art Gallery. Visit the Botanic Garden’s display 
Thu 22 Feb. 7.30pm Friends’ lecture Ed Drewitt: Urban Peregrines 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

AVON ORGANIC GROUP http://www.groworganicbristol.org/ 

The venue for our meetings is The Station (the old fire station) on Silver St.,  
 Bristol BS1 2AG  in the Dance Studio on the 2nd Floor.  All welcome.  7pm - 9pm 

Thu 22 Feb.  Short talk by Ben Raskin, Soil Association:  Combining trees & crops for 
higher yields & resilience.  What are Forest Gardens and how do they work? This talk on 
what is technically known as Agroforestry will be followed by our AGM and annual Seed 
Swap: bring along seeds you have saved yourself plus any other surplus.   
Thu 22 Mar. Tim Foster, Local Author & Lecturer on Organic Horticulture: Polytunnels & 
Greenhouses. 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

Bristol Museum & Art Gallery:  

https://www.bristolmuseums.org.uk/bristol-museum-and-art-gallery/whats-on/   

 
PLIOSAURUS! until 18 February – a special temporary 

exhibition and accompanying events showcasing the huge 
fossil specimen Pliosaurus carpenteri named after its finder 
BNS member and ex-President Simon Carpenter.  Many 
associated events, check the museum website for details. 
 

 

Book trips to Steep Holm – please volunteer! 
The Kenneth Allsop Memorial Trust (www.steepholm.org.uk) is seeking 
applicants for the post of booking clerk to take bookings for trips to the 
island of Steep Holm in the Bristol Channel from March to September.  
The post is voluntary and the work can be done from home.  Telephone 
equipment will be supplied and expenses paid.  For further information 
please contact Joy Wilson on:  

01934 522125 or steepholmbookings@gmail.com    
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Avon Gorge & Downs Wildlife Project        Contents / Diary       
Booking and further information: Contact the Project on 0117 903 0609 or 
e-mail mleivers@bristolzoo.org.uk. Pre-booking essential for all events. 
Details of meeting points are given on booking. 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

 

Tue. 6 Feb. Wild Bristol (Talk)  
Local award-winning wildlife photographer Sam Hobson on his personal discovery of 
wildlife in Bristol; from city centre otters to the peregrines of the Gorge and a close 
relationship he built with a family of urban foxes. 7-8pm,  £4. 
 

Sat. 10 Feb. Meet the Avon Gorge goat keeper (Walk)   
 
 
Search for our herd of goats on a strenuous walk in 
the Gully. Find out how they help make space for 
the rare plants of the Avon Gorge.  10.30am-
12.30.  £5.  
NB: There are very, very steep slopes and uneven 
ground on this walk. 
 
 
 
 

 

Thu. 15 Feb.  Bird box bonanza (for 8 – 12 year olds)   
Hop along to the Downs for some birdy fun. Can you name all the birds on our bird-
spotters trail? In the afternoon make a nest box to take home for your feathered friends.  
Drop off children at 10am and pick them up at 3.30pm.  £15 per child.  
 
 
  

Sat. 3 March (Walk)   Identifying lichens on the Downs.   
 
 
 
Explore wonderful lichens growing on 
trees on the Downs with local enthusiast 
Sheila Quin, who will help you learn to 
identify these strange and beautiful 
organisms.  10.30am - 12.30pm,  £5.  
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